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Part I:  Measure Information

	Bill Request #:
	261


	Bill #:
	SB 41


	Bill Subject/Title:
	Industrial hemp


	Sponsor:
	Sen. Joey Pendleton


	Unit of Government:
	 
	City
	X
	County
	X
	Urban-County

	
	 
	Charter County
	X
	Consolidated Local
	 
	Unified Local Government


	Office(s) Impacted
	Sheriff's department


	Requirement:
	X
	Mandatory
	 
	Optional


	Effect on
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Powers & Duties
	 
	Modifies Existing
	X
	Adds New
	 
	Eliminates Existing


Part II:  Purpose and Mechanics
BR 261 creates new sections of KRS Chapter 260 and amends KRS 218A.010.  The measure allows individuals to grow or process industrial hemp for commercial purposes. Industrial hemp is defined as all parts and varieties of the plant cannabis sativa that contain a tetrahydrocannabinol (THC) concentration of no more than that adopted by federal law in the Controlled Substances Act, 21 U.S.C. sections 801 et seq.  The proposed measure excludes industrial hemp from the definition of marijuana in KRS 218A.010.
BR 261 requires sheriffs’ departments to conduct criminal background checks on people who apply for a license to grow or process industrial hemp. Sheriffs’ departments are also required to monitor industrial hemp fields and randomly test the hemp to ensure compliance with required THC concentration levels.
Part III:  Fiscal Explanation, Bill Provisions, and Estimated Cost
The net fiscal impact of BR 261 on sheriffs’ departments is likely to be initially minimal, with an indeterminable impact as the hemp industry expands. New costs will be partially offset by fees paid by applicants and licensees to cover criminal background checks and the testing of industrial hemp. 

Criminal Background Checks

Under BR 261, sheriffs’ departments will incur costs related to conducting criminal background checks on persons who apply for a license to grow or process industrial hemp. Costs incurred by sheriffs’ departments should be completely offset by revenues collected from applicants since they are responsible for paying all costs associated with the background checks. 

Testing

BR 261 also requires sheriffs’ departments to administer, monitor, and randomly test industrial hemp for compliance with THC levels. Costs associated with this are uncertain.  First, costs will vary with the amount of industrial hemp grown and the number of fields where it is grown. Presumably, smaller industrial hemp crops in fewer locations will be less costly to monitor and test than larger industrial hemp crops in many locations. Second, it is not certain how much it will cost to test industrial hemp for compliance with THC levels. 

Individuals licensed to grow or process industrial hemp will be assessed a fee of $5 per acre, with a minimum fee of $150 per licensee. These revenues will be divided equally between the Department of Agriculture and the appropriate sheriff’s department. Without knowing how many acres of industrial hemp will be grown, it is not possible to reasonably estimate the amount of these revenues. 
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